Minutes of Weyakwin Lake Cabin Owners Association (WCOA) AGM Meeting 

May 22, 2016 – 10:00 a.m. 

Weyakwin, Sask. 

Executive Attendees:


Carol Rowan – President 

Duane Hearn- Vice President


Sandra Messett – Treasurer 

Heather Kuiack - Secretary 


Leo Lefaivre - Member at Large 

Absent: 


Norma Harder – Past President

 
John Harder – Member at Large

Public Attendees:
             Cabin Owners -76

             Voting Members – 39
AGENDA:
1. Call to Order

President Carol Rowan called the meeting to order at 10:12 a.m. 

2. Approve agenda
WMills/P Kirychuk : To approve the agenda as presented. 



Carried 
3. Dave Young - Weyakwin Fire Base

Dave Young, Forest Protection Officer Weyakwin Fire Base presented a PowerPoint of Skill Management Plan for Weyakwin Lake. Dave also showed videos of the 2015 Weyakwin fire. 

4. Bonnie Greene - Conservation Officer – Environment
Bonnie Greene provided responses to the questions that the WCOA had posed regarding commercial fishing. 
Bonnie reminded people of the fish limits for anglers as well as advising that an angler’s license allows for 3 fish a day. There can be one fish over 55 cm for Walleye and 1 over 75 cm for Pike. There is a one day (3 fish) possession limit and there is no freezing, canning, stockpiling. Fish have to be consumed before more are taken.  
5. Minutes of Fall Meeting
W Mills/E Rempel: To approve the minutes as presented. 



Carried  

6. Treasurer’s Report

Treasurer Sandra Messett presented the March 31, 2016 financial statements:
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S Messett/D Schultz: To approve the treasurer’s report as presented. 

Carried 

S Messett/E Wiggins: To dispense with an audit and review of the financial statements for March 31, 2017. 











Carried 

7.  Reports

· Memorial Committee- Sandra Messett
Sandra Messett indicated the memorial site structure, etc is finished as such. Plaques will be purchased in memory of a deceased cabin owner in lieu of flowers and plaques can be purchased for prior cabin owners for a cost of $30.00. There is some clean-up to do around the site and this will be done May 28th as part of the annual clean up bee. 

· Garage/Storage Committee- Duane Hearn 

Duane Hearn indicated in a prior meeting of the membership the construction of a garage was approved for storage. This plan was revised to an addition on the hall including a furnace room. With the removal of funding for the hall by Northern Municipal Services it was decided not to proceed with either. A grant was received for the furnace which will be discussed by Leo Lefaivre in his report. This committee is no longer in place. 

· Signage Committee- Sandra Messett

Sandra Messett indicated a quote had been obtained for Phase I of the sign project which includes 6 signs. Our Road are our sidewalks and 25 km per hour. We were advised on our October meeting with Northern Municipal Services (NMS) that 1 quote was required for items under $2,500.00 and NMS will pay for items that address a public safety issue regardless of agreement from the other association. Sandra sent in the quote for $890.00 and was requested to provide to additional quotes which she did at the end of March. The RBCOA has indicated they also want to order signs. We have not yet received approval from NMS for our signs. 

· Playground Committee – Duane Hearn 

Duane Hearn indicated the only work this committee has done so far is he has obtained the catalogues from suppliers. He will contact the other committee members to discuss what type of equipment should be purchased and the costs. The Hamms, camp ground operators, have expressed an interest in sharing in the costs of the equipment is placed at the public beach. 
· Hall Heating Conversion Report – Leo Lefaivre
Leo Lefaivre indicated a gas HVAC (heating, ventilation, air conditioning) unit is to be placed outside of the south wall of the hall. Randy Steinhauer, Peak Mechanical has been contracted to install the unit. A cement pad will be poured and a shelter erected to protect the unit from the elements. A grant of $25K was received from the New Horizon’s Seniors Project in March 2016 for the heating conversion project.  

· Perogy Fundraising – Elsie Wiggins 
Elsie Wiggins indicated we made perogies 7 times, at total of 627.5 dozen, and 68 dozen cabbage rolls plus dough 2 times. Every session takes 3 days –prep, pinching and bagging. 
Elsie thanked all of the volunteers that come out and help each time we have a session. It’s a very good fund raiser and for socializing. Total dollars brought in for the year were $2,535.00. 

Elsie also mentioned the price had been raised to $5.00/dozen as the price of products used has gone up. 
8. President’s Report – Carol Rowan 

[image: image2.emf]Presidents Report  WCOA AGM May 2016.docx


9.  Restructuring - Heather Kuiack 
Heather Kuiack provided the background information on restructuring.  

The following questions were asked and responses were received as indicated:   

Does the membership/community support continuing with the current structure?  Yes. 
Does the membership/community support advancing further the discussion with government officials regarding incorporating as a northern hamlet?  No. 
Should we request a public meeting with government officials to advance these discussions? No. 
W Mills/L Gray: To maintain our current structure and decline further investigation into the creation of a Hamlet. 









Carried 

10. Hall Ownership - Heather Kuiack 
Heather Kuiack provided the background information on hall ownership.   

The following questions were asked and responses were received as indicated:  

Should the WCOA commence discussions with the Province of Saskatchewan to consider transferring ownership of the hall to the government? No. 
W Mills/W Messett: The WCOA not commence discussions with the Province of Saskatchewan to consider transferring ownership of the hall to the government. 




Carried 
11. Other Projects - Heather Kuiack 
Heather Kuiack indicated the budget projects for 2016 are the cookbook fundraiser and the furnace project. The WCOA is wondering what projects the membership feels we should pursue in the next couple of years i.e.
· Inside storage (tables, chairs, etc). 

· Outside storage 

· Office

· Kitchen addition ( $7000 available from first cookbook) 

· Horseshoe pit repair 

· Cement pad for BBQs 

· Playground equipment repair

· Playground equipment replacement ( NMS funding? ) 

And whether there are any other project suggestions. 

Heather indicated we also have approximately $1,200 of unexpended fire donations 

Bill Tuttreon suggested that a committee be formed to prioritize these projects. Peggy Byers suggested that there should be a survey of all taxpayers to determine the project priorities. 

The membership agreed that a cement pad for the BBQs should be constructed in conjunction with the pad for the furnace as expressed in the motion below. 

W Harnett/ W Mills: To approve the construction of the cement pad for the BBQs. 













Carried. 

12.  Election of Officers- Marion Uytterhaugen 
Re-election of the following:  

Carol Rowan – President 

Duane Hearn- Vice President



Sandra Messett – Treasurer 

Heather Kuiack - Secretary 



Leo Lefaivre - Member at Large 

John Harder had indicated his intention to step down as a Member at large. Wendy Mills was elected to replace John Harder. Norma Harder had indicated her desire to step down from the position of past president if she is able to do so. The constitution indicates immediate past president. It was suggested that we add another member at large to fulfill the executive numbers. No additional names were put forth. 

13.  Announcements
· New Parks, Culture and Sport (PCS)  Administration – Gordon Locke, Christopher Lake Office
· Diane’s Greenhouse Bedding Plants for sale  – Saturday, May 28th all day and Sunday , May 29th, morning only at Kroekers on # 15 Wolf Place 
· Trees to distribute – Thanks to Les Anderson for again sourcing trees from Sask Power. 
· Information session Colorectal Cancer Screening Program – Wednesday May 25th 10:00 a.m. at the hall.  
14.  Adjournment 
W Mills:  To adjourn the meeting at 12:55 p.m.
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		WEYAKWIN COTTAGE OWNERS ASSOC

		BALANCE SHEET

		March 31, 2016

		(unaudited)

						Mar-31		Mar-31		Mar-31		Mar-31

						2013		2014		2015		2016

		ASSETS

		Cash				$404.90		$780.00		$200.00		$200.00

		Bank				21,212.45		26,639.76		23,676.19		22,479.13

		Term Deposits				7,000.00		7,000.00		7,000.00		7,000.00

		Prepaid Cookbook Publishing				-		-		-		1,000.00

		Acccounts Receivable				-		671.56		0.00		0.00

						$28,617.35		$35,091.32		$30,876.19		$30,679.13

		LIABILITIES

		Unexpended Fire Sign Donations				-		-		-		$1,291.02

		Accounts Payable				-		550.00		300.00		300.00

						0.00		550.00		300.00		1591.02

		EQUITY

		Members Equity				28,617.35		34,541.32		30,576.19		29,088.11

						$28,617.35		$35,091.32		$30,876.19		$30,679.13

		Approved by the Board

		________________________Director

		________________________Director
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				WEYAKWIN COTTAGE OWNERS ASSOC

				STATEMENT OF EARNINGS & MEMBERS EQUITY

				12 Months Ending March 31, 2016

				(comparative numbers for the years ended March 31)

				(unaudited)

						2013		2014		2015		2016

						(12 months)		(12 months)		(12 months)		(12 months)

		REVENUE

		Memberships				$1,180.00		$1,200.00		$1,230.00		$2,550.00

		Boat Rally				2,626.85		2,999.75		1,825.75		4,948.19

		Ramsey Bay Days				5,428.12		5,473.04		6,814.60		7,744.36

		Garage and Bake Sale				617.90		170.00		240.50		721.00

		Cookbook Sales				8,200.00		140.00		-		-

		Cookbook Memorial Page Sales				-		-		-		220.00

		Calendar sales				-		-		-		4,560.00

		Hall Rental				780.00		500.00		615.00		445.00

		Potluck 50/50				417.59		544.90		502.75		766.50

		Catering				-		1,164.36		-		-

		Memorial site plaques				-		-		-		120.00

		Fire sign Donations				-		-		-		653.28

		Donations				155.50		1,195.00		2,232.50		165.00

		Food Sales				1,241.75		989.50		1,430.38		1,534.50

		Interest				-		133.00		133.00		98.00

		Miscellaneous				73.53		120.95		25.00		10.00

						$20,721.24		$14,630.50		$15,049.48		$24,535.83

		EXPENSES

		Boat Rally				$1,072.49		$760.51		$790.39		$1,876.83

		Ramsey Bay Days				926.87		2,843.88		2,822.11		3,065.52

		Calendar  Publishing				-		-		-		1754.50

		Custodian				-		-		6,300.00		3,900.00

		Food costs				578.24		21.47		284.39		396.73

		Fire Sign										653.28

		Hall Lease				184.28		185.46		-		-

		Hall Improvements				-		-		2010.00		-

		Hall equipment				842.79		1,630.76		2,292.28		1,998.16

		Hall maintenance & supplies				1,669.15		977.04		1,395.67		3,027.08

		Ski-Trail Grooming				-		250.00		-		250.00

		Beacon Repairs				70.81		-		-		-

		First Responders				200.00		200.00		-		-

		Honorariums				-		550.00		-		214.97

		Legal Fees				-		-		-		1233.75

		Memorial Site and Plaques				648.17		561.02		1184.86		579.38

		Postage & Office				947.04		415.80		683.61		668.87

		Property Insurance				-		-		-		2,291.00

		Bank Charges				138.00		138.00		97.75		69.00

		Utilities				-		-		-		4,034.45

		Miscellaneous				80.50		172.59		1,153.55		10.39

						$7,358.34		$8,706.53		$19,014.61		$26,023.91

		NET EARNINGS (LOSS)				$13,362.90		$5,923.97		-$3,965.13		-$1,488.08

		MEMBERS EQUITY, BEGINING OF YEAR				17,706.20		28,617.35		34,541.32		30,576.19

		MEMBERS EQUITY, END OF YEAR				$31,069.10		$34,541.32		$30,576.19		$29,088.11






President’s Report				WCOA Annual General Meeting	- May 22, 2016

 First of all I would like to thank the folks from 126 cabins at Ramsey Bay that chose to purchase a membership in our Cottage Owners’ Association in our 2015 - 2016 fiscal year. We appreciate your support of our Association and your participation in the community events we host.    

Our 2015 fundraiser, the 2016 calendar, was a successful undertaking. We have a few copies left. They are available now at the reduced rate of $10. Thanks again to Chantal Tuttroen for supplying the great photos and setting up the calendar template. 

Our current fundraiser is a “Second Helping” Cookbook. It contains over 400 recipes and is priced at $20. These cookbooks will be available at all our events this year.

We are already preparing for our busy summer season. Part of that preparation is getting volunteers in place so our social events are well staffed and successful. There are volunteer signup sheets circulating here today. Please consider volunteering to coordinate and/or work at an event. We need your commitment and support to successfully host these social events in our community.

I provided some Fire Suppression Rate information, charged by the volunteer fire department in the Northern Hamlet of Weyakwin in a recent email. These are the allowable rates determined by SGI. The hourly rate for a Productive Call is $887, while the hourly rate for a Non Productive Call is $533. This information was provided to assist you in determining adequate coverage for this service in your property insurance policy.

Landfill Changes are in the works. The government has implemented new guidelines for waste management and are working with communities and rural municipalities to bring all landfills into compliance with the current Municipal Refuse Management Regulations. Ramsey Bay property owners currently pay 45 per cent of the operating costs of the landfill. The Hamlet also contributes 45 per cent and the campground lessees and local outfitters each contribute 5 per cent. The Hamlet is investigating recycling options and if they are implemented, we will need to make changes in how we all manage our day to day garbage.  There are a few pamphlets here today that provide information on the single stream recycling program being considered. No sorting or separating is required. All accepted recyclable materials can be placed together in a supplied blue recycling box. Residents would then dump the box contents into a larger bin that would be located on a trailer at the landfill or in the subdivision. The landfill staff would take the full bin to the collection depot to be emptied. I would encourage everyone to start recycling now, if you aren’t already doing so, to ensure we get a full year out of our existing household garbage “pit”. Recyclable items could be dropped off when traveling into Prince Albert or LaRonge for groceries or appointments. 

For the last few years, the WCOA have organized an annual tree/brush cleanup along Ramsey and Wolverine Drives to help keep our resort in good condition. This year the work bee will be held on Saturday, May 28th and we will do those roadways and also spend some time clearing deadfall around the Memorial Site, Horseshoe Pits and surrounding areas. Please bring your gloves, pruners, chain saws, trucks, trailers and positive attitudes. We will meet at the hall at 9:00 am. Lunch and refreshments will be provided to the work crew in the hall at noon.

Our Wireless Coverage at Ramsey Bay is the only means of communication from our remote area for a lot of folks that spend time here. At various times throughout the year, but especially on busy weekends and during the summer, wireless service is not available or sufficient. We need better and more consistent service. We have a signature sheet here today for everyone to sign. These signatures will be submitted to the Minister responsible for SaskTel with a letter from our Cottage Owners Association, asking that these service inefficiencies be resolved. 

Last year we developed a Cabin Owner info sheet and had the Block Captains deliver one to each property. Most people filled them in and returned them, however many did not. We requested this information to update addresses, dock numbers and find out everyone’s preferred method of correspondence for the relay of information. If you didn’t fill in a form, please pick one up today and return it to your block captain or an executive member. 

All of our table officers have agreed to serve a second term on the executive, however we have a couple folks who have served for a few years and would like to step down from the executive. We need a couple people to agree to take a two year term to serve as members at large. Please have someone nominate you if you are interested in any position, including a table officer position. Having more people nominated than available positions is a strong indication of the strength of the organization. There is nothing I’d like better than to have to folks competing for a spot on our executive!

And last, but not least, I’d like to thank all of you for the support you have shown to me, personally, during the past two years as your President. For the most part the experience has been very rewarding but there have also been, and continue to be, challenges. However, no hill is too steep to climb and we will continue to press forward in a positive way. 

Carol Rowan
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